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after sunset to one hour before sunrise 
is prohibited. 

[45 FR 46072, July 9, 1980, as amended at 48 
FR 30296, June 30, 1983]

§ 7.86 Big Cypress National Preserve. 
(a) Motorized vehicles—(1) Definitions. 

(i) The term ‘‘motorized vehicle’’ 
means automobiles, trucks, glades or 
swamp buggies, airboats, amphibious 
or air cushion vehicles or any other de-
vice propelled by a motor and designed, 
modified for or capable of cross coun-
try travel on or immediately over land, 
water, marsh, swampland or other ter-
rain, except boats which are driven by 
a propeller in the water. 

(ii) The term ‘‘operator’’ means any 
person who operates, drives, controls 
or has charge of a motorized vehicle. 

(iii) The term ‘‘Preserve lands’’ 
means all federally owned or controlled 
lands and waters administered by the 
National Park Service within the 
boundaries of the Preserve. 

(2) Travel in Preserve areas. (i) Unless 
closed or restricted by action of the 
Superintendent under paragraph 
(a)(2)(iii), the following areas, which 
are shown on a map numbered BC–91–
001, dated November 1975, and available 
for public inspection at the office of 
the Superintendent, are open to motor-
ized vehicles: 

(A) The area south and west of Loop 
Road (State Road #B94). 

(B) The area north of Tamiami Trail. 
(ii) The following areas which are 

shown on a map numbered BC–91–001, 
dated November 1975, and available for 
public inspection at the office of the 
Superintendent, are closed to motor-
ized vehicles: 

(A) The areas between the Loop Road 
(State Hwy. #B94) and the Tamiami 
Trail (U.S. Hwy. #B41), except that the 
Superintendent may issue a permit to 
provide for reasonable access by legal 
residents or to provide access by au-
thorized oil and gas companies. 

(B) Big Cypress Florida Trail, Sec-
tion 1, One marked main hiking trail, 
from Tamiami Trail to Alligator Alley; 
and the two marked loop trails are 
closed to the use of all motorized vehi-
cles, except that vehicles may cross the 
trails. 

(iii) The Superintendent may tempo-
rarily or permanently close or restrict 

the use of any areas and routes other-
wise designated for use of motor vehi-
cles, or close or restrict such areas or 
routes to the use of particular types of 
motor vehicles by the posting of appro-
priate signs, or by marking on a map 
which shall be available for public in-
spection at the office of the Super-
intendent, or both. In determining 
whether to close or restrict the uses of 
the areas or routes under this para-
graph, the Superintendent shall be 
guided by the criteria contained in sec-
tions 3 and 4 of E.O. 11644 (37 FR 2877) 
as amended, and shall also consider 
factors such as other visitor uses, safe-
ty, wildlife management, noise, ero-
sion, geography, vegetation, resource 
protection, and other management con-
siderations. Prior to making a tem-
porary or permanent closure the Super-
intendent shall consult with the execu-
tive director of the Florida Game and 
Fresh Water Fish Commission. Prior to 
instituting a permanent closure of an 
area or route, notice of such intention 
shall be published in the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER and the public shall be provided a 
period of 30 days to comment. 

(3) Operations, limitations and 
equipment—(i) Vehicle operation. (A) Mo-
torized vehicle permits shall be re-
quired after December 21, 1980. 

(B) Motorized vehicles shall not be 
operated in a manner causing, or likely 
to cause, significant damage to or dis-
turbance of the soil, wildlife habitat, 
improvements, cultural, or vegetative 
resources. Cutting, grading, filling or 
ditching to establish new trails or to 
improve old trails is prohibited, except 
under written permit where necessary 
in the exploration for, extraction or re-
moval of oil and gas. 

(ii) Vehicle Limitations and Equip-
ment. 

(A) [Reserved] 
(B) The Superintendent, by the post-

ing of appropriate signs or by marking 
on a map, which shall be available for 
public inspection at the office of the 
Superintendent, may require during 
dry periods, that a motorized vehicle or 
a particular class of motorized vehicle, 
operated off established roads and 
parking areas, shall be equipped with a 
spark arrestor that meets Standard 
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5100–1a of the Forest Service, U.S. De-
partment of Agriculture, or the 80 per-
cent efficiency level when determined 
by the appropriate Society of Auto-
motive Engineers (SAE) Standard. 

(C) A motorized vehicle, except an 
airboat, when operated off of estab-
lished roads and parking areas during 
the period from one-half hour after 
sunset to one-half hour before sunrise, 
shall display at least one forward-fac-
ing white headlight and one red lighted 
taillight each of which shall be visible 
for a distance of 500 feet in their re-
spective directions under clear atmos-
pheric conditions. 

(D) Airboats and amphibious vehicles 
shall fly a safety flag at least 10 inches 
wide by 12 inches long at a minimum 
height of 10 feet above the bottom of 
the vehicle or boat, and shall display 
one white light aft visible for 360° at a 
distance of 500 feet when running dur-
ing the period from one-half hour be-
fore sunset to one-half hour after sun-
rise. 

(b) Camp structures. (1) Buildings or 
other structures on lands not owned by 
claimants to these structures existing 
prior to the effective date of these reg-
ulations, may be occupied and used by 
said claimants pursuant to a nonrenew-
able, nontransferrable permit. This use 
shall be for a maximum term of five (5) 
years from the date of Federal acquisi-
tion for preserve purposes of the land 
upon which the structures are situated 
or five years from the effective date of 
these regulations, whichever occurs 
first: Provided, however, That the 
claimant to the structures by applica-
tion: 

(i) Reasonably demonstrates by 
affadivit, bill of sale or other docu-
mentation proof of possessory interest 
or right of occupancy in the cabin or 
structure; 

(ii) Submits a sketch and photograph 
of the cabin or structure and a map 
showing its geographic location; 

(iii) Agrees to vacate or remove the 
structure from the preserve upon the 
expiration of the permit, and 

(iv) Acknowledges in the permit that 
he/she has no interest in the real prop-
erty. 

(2) Structures built after the effec-
tive date of these regulations will be 
removed upon acquisition by the Fed-

eral Government of the lands upon 
which the structures are situated. 

(3) Structures that are razed or de-
stroyed by fire or storm, or deteriorate 
structurally to the point of being un-
safe or uninhabitable shall not be re-
built and the permit shall be cancelled. 
This shall not be deemed to prohibit 
routine maintenance or upkeep on an 
existing structure. 

(4) The National Park Service re-
serves the right to full and unre-
stricted use of the lands under permit 
including, but not limited to, such pur-
poses as managed hunting programs ex-
ecuted in accordance with applicable 
State Game and Fish laws and regula-
tions, use of existing roads and trails, 
and unrestricted public access. 

(c) Aircraft: Designated landing sites. 
(1) Except as provided below, aircraft 
may be landed in the preserve only at 
improved landing strips for which a 
permit has been issued and which were 
in existence and in usable condition at 
the time the lands were acquired for 
preserve purposes, or the effective date 
of these regulations, whichever occurs 
first. A permit may be issued to the 
former land owner or airstrip user upon 
application to the Superintendent. The 
application shall include a sketch 
showing location; a copy of the airstrip 
license, if any; a description of the size 
of strip, type of landing surface, height 
of obstructions, special markings; and 
a list of the camps served. 

(2) A map showing the locations, size, 
and limitations of each airstrip des-
ignated under a permit shall be avail-
able for public inspection at the office 
of the Superintendent. 

(3) Rotorcraft used for purposes of oil 
and gas exploration or extraction, as 
provided for in part 9, subpart B of this 
chapter, may be operated only in ac-
cordance with an approved operating 
plan or a permit issued by the Super-
intendent. 

(d) [Reserved] 
(e) Hunting, Fishing, Trapping and 

Gathering. (1) Hunting, fishing and 
trapping are permitted in accordance 
with the general regulations found in 
parts 1 and 2 of this chapter and appli-
cable Florida law governing Coopera-
tive Wildlife Management Areas. 
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(2) The Superintendent may permit 
the gathering or collecting by hand and 
for personal use only of the following: 

(i) Tree snails (Liguus Fasciatus); 
Provided, however, That under condi-
tions where it is found that significant 
adverse impact on park resources, wild-
life populations or visitor enjoyment of 
resources will result, the Super-
intendent shall prohibit the gathering, 
or otherwise restrict the collecting of 
these items. Portions of a park area in 
which restrictions apply shall be des-
ignated on a map which shall be avail-
able for public inspection at the office 
of the Superintendent, or by the post-
ing of appropriate signs, or both. 

(f) Grazing. (1) Grazing privileges 
shall be available under permit to own-
ers or lessees who were actually using 
land within the Preserve for grazing 
purposes on October 11, 1974, or who 
elected to request a permit at the time 
the land was acquired for preserve pur-
poses (See 36 CFR 2.60). 

(2) Such permit may be renewed dur-
ing the lifetime of the permittee or his 
spouse. 

(3) The breach of any of the terms or 
conditions of the permit or the regula-
tions applicable thereto shall be 
grounds for termination, suspension or 
denial of grazing privileges. 

(4) Except as provided below, failure 
to use land under permit for grazing or 
to renew the permit shall automati-
cally terminate the permit and grazing 
privileges. The Superintendent may 
issue a nonuse permit on an annual 
basis not to exceed three consecutive 
years, except that nonuse beyond this 
time may be permitted if necessitated 
by reasons clearly outside the control 
of the permittee. 

(5) Annual fees based on Depart-
mental regulations (43 CFR 4125.1–1 
(m)) will be charged for all livestock 
grazing upon preserve lands. 

(6) Each permittee shall comply with 
the range management plan approved 
by the Superintendent for the area 
under permit. 

(7) State laws and regulations relat-
ing to fencing, sanitation and branding 
are applicable to graziers using pre-
serve lands. 

(8) The National Park Service re-
serves the right to full and unre-
stricted use of the lands under permit 

including, but not limited to, such pur-
poses as managed hunting programs ex-
ecuted in accordance with applicable 
State Game and Fish laws and regula-
tions, use of existing roads and trails, 
unrestricted public access, and the 
right to revoke the permit if the activ-
ity is causing or will cause consider-
able adverse effect on the soil, vegeta-
tion, watershed or wildlife habitat. 

(9) Corporations formed by owners or 
lessees who were actually using lands 
within the preserve for grazing pur-
poses on October 11, 1974, may be issued 
annual permits for a period not to ex-
ceed twenty-five (25) years from the 
date of acquisition for preserve pur-
poses. 

[44 FR 45128, Aug. 1, 1979, as amended at 48 
FR 30296, June 30, 1983]

§ 7.87 Kaloko-Honokohau National His-
torical Park. 

(a) Is public nudity prohibited at 
Kaloko-Honokohau National Historical 
Park? Yes. Public nudity, including 
nude bathing, by any person on Federal 
land or water within the boundaries of 
Kaloko-Honokohau National Historical 
Park is prohibited. This section does 
not apply to a person under 10 years of 
age. 

(b) What is public nudity? Public nu-
dity is a person’s failure, when in a 
public place, to cover with a fully 
opaque covering that person’s genitals, 
pubic areas, rectal area or female 
breast below a point immediately 
above the top of the areola. 

(c) What is a public place? A public 
place is any area of Federal land or 
water subject to Federal jurisdiction 
within the boundaries of Kaloko-
Honokohau National Historical Park, 
except the enclosed portions of rest-
rooms or other structures designed for 
privacy or similar purposes. 

[64 FR 19483, Apr. 21, 1999]

§ 7.88 Indiana Dunes National Lake-
shore. 

(a) Fishing. Unless otherwise des-
ignated, fishing in a manner authorized 
under applicable State law is allowed. 

(b) Powerless flight. The use of devices 
to carry persons through the air in 
powerless flight is allowed at times and 
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